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Beginning now, the MCR would like to accompany guest dinners with the highlighting of an 
interesting alumnus. This idea was proposed by Roger Deane, who although not here this 
evening, suggested the individual of whom I shall speak. 

In 1907 a young Zulu man from South Africa began to read Civil Law at Jesus College. His 
name was Pixley ka Isaka Seme, and he was likely the first black South African to attend 
Oxford University. 

At 17 Seme left his home, in what is now the KwaZulu-Natal province of South Africa, to 
study the US, first at Mount Hermon School and then Columbia University. In 1906, and 
whilst at Columbia, he was awarded the Curtis Medal, Columbia’s highest oratorical honour, 
and in that same year he was admitted to Oxford. Seme returned to South Africa in 1911 
and set about founding the African National Congress, of which he was later President. 

In the same year he graduated from Jesus College he made the declaration, “Forget all the 
past differences among Africans and unite in one national organisation.” It is widely regarded 
that Seme’s efforts brought black South Africans from different tribal groups together in a 
struggle that would last another 80 years to democratic reform. Seme pushed that the 
newly adopted Atlantic Charter of 1942 be applied to South Africa. This perhaps spurred 
the drafting in 1955 of one of the most important documents in South Africa’s history – the 
Freedom Charter, the opening line of which reads, “The people shall govern.” 

Years later, in 1994, the African National Congress under Nelson Mandela won the multi-
racial democratic elections which marked the end of apartheid in South Africa. 

Seme, liked all of us, passed through these halls, attended formal dinners and watched 
debates at the Oxford Union. To connect the past with the present, we have recently 
passed a motion in the MCR that a short oration will accompany our guest dinners. We 
hope that these will strengthen the memory of our past members and illustrate our proud 
history to the guests attending. 

 I will conclude with a poem, part of the speech which won Seme that prize at Columbia 
over a hundred years ago; 

 

O Africa! 

Like some great century-plant, that shall but bloom 

In ages hence, we watch thee; in our dream 

See in thy swamps the Prospero of our stream; 

Thy doors unlocked, where knowledge in her tomb 

Has lain innumerable years in gloom. 

Then shalt thou, waking with that morning gleam 

Shine as thy sister lands with equal beam. 


